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CITY OF GARDNER     IN CITY COUNCIL 

Special Meeting of the City Council was held remotely via Zoom on Wednesday evening, June 
24, 2020.  

CALL TO ORDER 
 

Council President Elizabeth Kazinskas called the meeting to order at 6:00 o’clock p.m.  
 

CALL OF THE ROLL 
 

City Clerk Alan Agnelli called the Roll of Members. Nine (9) Councillors were present 
including Council President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors Craig Cormier, Ronald 
Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George 
Tyros, and James Walsh.  Councillor James Boone appeared at 6:06 p.m.  Councillor Nathan 
Boudreau was absent. 
 

OPEN MEETING RECORDING & PUBLIC RECORDS ANNOUNCEMENT 
 

President Kazinskas announced that pursuant to Governor Baker’s March 12, 2020 Order 
Suspending Certain Provisions of the Open Meeting Law, G.L. c. 30A, §20, and the Governor’s 
March 15, 2020 Order imposing strict limitation on the number of people that may gather in 
one place, this meeting of the Gardner City Council will be conducted via remote participation 
and broadcast live on Gardner Educational Television, Channel 8, and on the City’s YouTube 
Channel. The audio or video recording, transcript, or other comprehensive record of 
proceedings will be posted on the City’s website as soon as possible after the meeting.  She 
added that since the meeting is being conducted via Zoom, that all votes taken would be by 
roll call and asked Councillors to raise their hands to be recognized.  

 

#10291 
Reporting for the Finance Committee, Councillor Ronald Cormier informed the Council that 
the DPW Director reported that Suez formerly operated the City’s sewer distribution system, 
that the City assumed control last year, and that the City accepted the energy and utilities cost 
estimate from Suez.  The estimate was short and that $40,000 should cover the remainder of 
the fiscal year.      
 

Councillor Cormier moved to adopt the following Order: 
 

 AN ORDER APPROPRIATING FROM SEWER SURPLUS TO SEWER, ENERGY AND 
UTILITIES. 

ORDERED:  That there be and is hereby appropriated the sum of Forty Thousand Dollars and 
No Cents ($40,000.00) from Sewer Surplus to Sewer, Energy and Utilities. 

 
Councillor James Walsh seconded the motion. 
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On the motion, Councillor Graves questioned the reason that the estimate was far off, adding 
that he thought that sewer rates were increased.  He said that the City had a contract with 
Suez and suggested that perhaps the City should have changed companies and expressed his 
wish that the City had asked the Contractor for the reason that their estimate was off. 
 

Councillor Walsh said that the Director indicated the Suez bid was a lump-sum bid. 
 

On the motion, on recommendation of the Finance Committee, on call of the roll, it was voted 
nine (9) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, 
Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and 
James Walsh, to adopt the following Order: 
 

AN ORDER APPROPRIATING FROM SEWER SURPLUS TO SEWER, ENERGY AND 
UTILITIES. 

ORDERED:  That there be and is hereby appropriated the sum of Forty Thousand Dollars and 
No Cents ($40,000.00) from Sewer Surplus to Sewer, Energy and Utilities. 

 

Presented to the Acting Mayor for Approval – June 25, 2020 
Approved – June 25, 2020 
ELIZABETH J. KAZINSKAS, Acting Mayor  

 
#10292 
Reporting for the Finance Committee, Councillor Ronald Cormier informed the Council that 
the Committee voted favorably to recommend passage of the Order.  He said that EarthTech 
[then Suez] operated the sludge landfill for the past 20 years and that the contractor provided 
the cover material for the landfill.  The Director informed the Committee that the City 
supplied the sand for the cover and that he arrived at a cost of $3.00 per yard at 10,400 yards, 
payable to the City from the Sewer Enterprise Account.  The Director also reported that he 
had no specific piece of equipment in mind for the appropriation, but something related to the 
hauling of sand to the Landfill.  The Auditor assured the Committee that the funds could be 
encumbered into the next fiscal year, he added. 
 

Councillor Judy Mack expressed concern that the Department has no clear plan for the 
appropriation. 
 

Councillor James Walsh stated that he brought the issue [of no specific equipment] to the 
attention of the Director and that the new Mayor could use the funds as part of the new fiscal 
year’s budget, which would be a decision for the Mayor to make.    
 

Councillor James Boone asked, “What would prevent the DPW from spending on July1?” 
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Councillor Walsh responded, saying that he asked the Director whether the funds would be 
expended by the end of the Fiscal Year and was advised that it is unlikely.  Secondly, he said, 
that spending the funds on July 1 would deprive the new Mayor of the opportunity to manage 
the budget.  “Possible, yes, but unlikely,” he added.     
 

On the motion, on recommendation of the Finance Committee, on call of the roll, it was voted 
six (6) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, 
Aleksander Dernalowicz, George Tyros, and James Walsh; four (4) nays, Councillors James 
Boone, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, and Judy Mack, to adopt the following Order: 
 

AN ORDER APPROPRIATING FROM SEWER SURPLUS TO PUBLIC WORKS 
DEPARTMENT, NEW EQUIPMENT. 

 

ORDERED:  That there be and is hereby appropriated the sum of Thirty Thousand Four 
Hundred Forty-Four Dollars and No Cents ($30,444.00) from Sewer Surplus to Public Works 
Department, New Equipment. 

Presented to the Acting Mayor for Approval – June 25, 2020 
Approved – June 25, 2020 
ELIZABETH J. KAZINSKAS, Acting Mayor  

 
#10293 
Reporting for the Finance Committee, Councillor Ronald Cormier informed the Council that 
the Committee voted favorably to recommend passage of the Order. He said that the funds pay 
electrical and utility costs for the water distribution system – water pumps, etc.   
 

Councillor James Boone stated that he spoke with the former Mayor [Hawke] and that the 
figures used for the Budget were estimates. 
 

On the motion, on recommendation of the Finance Committee, on call of the roll, it was voted 
ten (10) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James Boone, Craig Cormier, 
Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, 
George Tyros, and James Walsh, to adopt the following Order: 

 

AN ORDER APPROPRIATING FROM WATER SURPLUS TO WATER, ENERGY AND 
UTILITIES. 

 

ORDERED:  That there be and is hereby appropriated the sum of Sixty Thousand Dollars and 
No Cents ($60,000.00) from Water Surplus to Water, Energy and Utilities. 

 

Presented to the Acting Mayor for Approval – June 25, 2020 
Approved – June 25, 2020 
ELIZABETH J. KAZINSKAS, Acting Mayor  
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#10294 
Reporting for the Finance Committee, Councillor James Walsh informed the Council that the 
Committee voted favorably to recommend passage of the Order.  He said that the deficit in 
operating expenses is attributable to expenses associated with the special municipal elections 
– materials and postage costs for mailing Early and Absentee ballots. He added that the Clerk 
reported that the account would not have a deficit if not for these items.   
 

On the motion, on recommendation of the Finance Committee, on call of the roll, it was voted 
nine (9) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James Boone, Craig Cormier, 
Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and 
James Walsh; one (1) abstention, Councillor Scott Joseph Graves, to adopt the following Order: 
 

AN ORDER APPROPRIATING FROM FREE CASH TO ELECTIONS AND REGISTRATIONS, 
OPERATING EXPENSES. 

 

ORDERED:  That there be and is hereby appropriated the sum of Thirteen Thousand Five 
Hundred and No Cents ($13,500.00) from Free Cash to Elections and Registrations, Operating 
Expenses. 

 

Presented to the Acting Mayor for Approval – June 25, 2020 
Approved – June 25, 2020 
ELIZABETH J. KAZINSKAS, Acting Mayor  

 
ADJOURNMENT 

 

On a motion by Councillor Judy Mack and seconded by Councillor James Boone, on call of the 
roll, it was voted ten (10) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James Boone, 
Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen 
Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to adjourn at 6:17 p.m. 
 

 
Accepted by the City Council:  
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Regular Meeting of the City Council was held remotely on Monday evening, July 6, 2020.  
 

CALL TO ORDER 
 

Council President Elizabeth Kazinskas called the meeting to order at 7:30 o’clock p.m.  
 

CALL OF THE ROLL 
 

City Clerk Alan Agnelli called the Roll of Members. Ten (10) Councillors were present 
including Councillors Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander 
Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Elizabeth Kazinskas, Judy Mack, George 
Tyros, and James Walsh.  Councillor James Boone was absent. 
 

OPENING PRAYER 
 

President Kazinskas led the Council in reciting the Opening Prayer. 
 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

President Kazinskas led the Council in reciting the “Pledge of Allegiance”. 
 

OPEN MEETING RECORDING & PUBLIC RECORDS ANNOUNCEMENT 
 

President Kazinskas announced that pursuant to Governor Baker’s March 12, 2020 Order 
Suspending Certain Provisions of the Open Meeting Law, G.L. c. 30A, §20, and the Governor’s 
March 15, 2020 Order imposing strict limitation on the number of people that may gather in 
one place, this meeting of the Gardner City Council will be conducted via remote participation 
and broadcast live on Gardner Educational Television, Channel 8, and on the City’s YouTube 
Channel. The audio or video recording, transcript, or other comprehensive record of 
proceedings will be posted on the City’s website as soon as possible after the meeting.  She 
added that since the meeting is being conducted via Zoom, that all votes taken would be by 
roll call and asked Councillors to raise their hands to be recognized.  

 

READING & ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES 
 

On a motion by Councillor Ronald Cormier and seconded by Councillor James Walsh, on call 
of the roll, it was voted ten (10) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors Nathan 
Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, 
Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to waive reading and to accept 
the Minutes of the June 15, 2020 Regular Meeting, as printed. 

 

PUBLIC HEARING 
#10288 
President Elizabeth Kazinskas opened the Public Hearing on a Petition by National Grid for 
permission to install 197’ of conduit starting at 370 Park Street and heading north to Pole 40 
Clark Street. 
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The President called for persons wishing to testify in favor of the Petition. 
  
Robert Williams, representing National Grid, testified that the conduit provides infrastructure 
and interconnection points for EG services in the Gardner area.   
 

Councillor James Walsh questioned Mr. Williams, noting that the Petition seeks to authorize 
197 feet of conduit at approximately 370 Park Street northerly to Pole 40.  Back on October 7, 
2019, he said, the Council passed an Order for electric conduit on the Petition by National 
Grid for a length of 1,100 feet of conduit starting at 370 Park Street heading north to Pole 1 on 
Clark Street.  He noted that the new Petition seeks to place conduit beginning at the same 
place to run in the same direction for 197 feet instead of 1100 feet, so he questioned if the new 
Petition is a substitution for the first Order. 
 

Mr. Williams responded affirmatively, saying that National Grid needs only 197 feet of conduit 
to Pole 40. 
 

Councillor Walsh suggested that under “New Business,” he intends to propose rescinding the 
original Order, Council #10165, “assuming that the new Petition is granted.” 
 

The President twice called for persons wishing to testify in favor of the Petition.  
 

There being none, the President thrice called for persons wishing to testify in opposition.  
 

Councillor Graves informed the President that he is monitoring Facebook and that Judy Tysinger, 
an Abutter, is attempting to log in but that “it won’t accept.” 
 

Councillor Walsh suggested that since there is nothing else to be done at this point, that the 
Public Hearing be suspended while the resident attempts to join the meeting and, if successful, 
the President could then reopen the hearing. 
 

President Kazinskas suspended the Hearing at 7:39 p.m. 
 

**During the suspended portion of the Hearing, discussion continued under #10288, Public Service 
Committee Reports. 
 

At 7:47 p.m., President Kazinskas reopened the Hearing since abutter Judy Tysinger was able to 
log into the Zoom meeting. 
 

Judy Tysinger, 323 Park Street, expressed opposition to the Petition.  She said that the Plan 
accompanying the Petition did not correspond, as the Petition indicated that the underground 
conduit would begin at 370 Park Street, but that the Plan indicated otherwise. She added that 
this has been consistent with National Grid, “they tell the City one thing and then do something 
else.” 
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President Kazinskas questioned Councillor Boudreau, Chairman of the Public Service 
Committee, asking whether the Committee was notified that there was a typographical error in 
the Petition – that the address should read “307 Park Street,” instead of “370 Park,” – and that all 
of the Abutters were contacted.   
 

Councillor Boudreau concurred, saying that there was an issue with the address. 
 

President Kazinskas suggested that the address be noted as “307 Park Street.”   
 

Mrs. Tysinger said that she wasn’t notified that there was change in the address, that there was 
an error. 
 

Councillor Walsh moved to amend the Petition to read “307 Park Street.” 
 

Councillor Boudreau seconded the motion. 
 

On the motion, Councillor Mack informed the Council that the Public Service Committee 
amended the Petition to “307” at its meeting. 
 

President Kazinskas questioned whether all abutters were notified of the Hearing, regardless of 
whether the Notice stated “370 Park versus 307.” 
 

The City Clerk responded, “That is correct.” 
 

Councillor Walsh stated that he appreciated that the Public Service Committee recommended 
that it be amended to “307,” but what is before the Council is “370” and the Petition needs to be 
amended to “307” by the Council. 
 

Councillor Graves questioned Councillor Walsh’s comments, asking if he means that the Petition 
be postponed until the next meeting.   
 

Councillor Walsh replied, saying that he is recommending that the Petition be amended from 
“370” to “307,” as the Council has to act on it as that is the item before it.  “Assuming that it is 
amended, I don’t see the reason for it to be postponed,” he added.  
 

Councillor Graves said that his only question would be whether or not the notice to the abutters 
would be valid or proper because the notice read “from 370 Park Street.” 
 

Councillor Boudreau said that the Clerk and DPW Director advised that all abutters were 
notified; however, he would not be opposed to re-notifying the abutters with the correct address 
information since it is a substantial change. 
 

Councillor Mack stated that the Petition error was brought to the Clerk’s attention today “to 
make sure this is correct.”  She read the response from NGRID, as follows: “I don't see the address 
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being 370 as be[ing] a problem. The original petition of 1100' was approved using the same 
address. All this address typo will have done is over inform homeowners outside of what is 
actually required.”  Councillor Mack added that she disagrees because “obviously 307 to 370 is 
outside” the address range. 
 

Citing the NGRID Plan, Councillor Dernalowicz suggested that 307 Park Street seems to be in 
the middle of the proposed conduit, so the issue needs to be addressed prior to re-noticing the 
public hearing. 
 

Councillor Graves said that he appreciated the information from Councillor Mack that National 
Grid is incorrect.  He asked if Mrs. Tysinger was provided with the revised plan by the DPW and 
questioned whether her objections are due to the planned construction or because the notice 
wasn’t correct. 
 

Judy Tysinger said that they were notified of “370 Park to Clark Street” and not notified that there 
would be construction in front of her house and what is [shown] on the map, “which is different 
than what is stated [on the Petition].”   
 

Councillor Walsh suggested that the Hearing be postponed until the next appropriate meeting 
and that a new notice be sent to the Abutters and which would provide the Clerk with an 
opportunity to send notices based on the “307 Park Street” address. 
 

Mr. Williams said that National Grid’s sketches indicate that the beginning of the conduit is not 
in front of 370 Park Street, but that “Pole 40 is more in front of 307 Park Street.” 
 

On a motion by Councillor Walsh and seconded by Councillor Graves, on call of the roll, it 
was voted ten (10) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors Nathan Boudreau, 
Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen 
Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to amend the Petition description to 
read: “… starting at 307 Park Street and heading north to Pole 40 Clark Street.” 
 

Councillor Walsh moved to postpone the hearing and action to a future date, whether regular 
or special meeting, after the amended/corrected notice is issued. 
 

Councillor George Tyros seconded the motion. 
 

The City Clerk informed the Council that a seven-day notice is required to abutters and that a 
revised Plan would be sought from National Grid, one that would provide abutters with 
clearly-defined boundaries.  
 

Councillor Graves questioned whether there is any urgency to the Petition, expressing concern 
that some residents could be affected by a delay in the Council’s approval of the Petition.  
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Mr. Williams responded, saying that the conduit would serve EG sites in particular (solar 
purposes). 
 

Councillor Walsh stated that he believed that the particular solar array [to be serviced by the 
conduit] is at the Fish and Gun Club and added that the continued hearing could be conducted 
along with the second Petition (#10296).  He also noted that in the past, the City Engineer 
signed-off the Petition. 
 

On the motion, on call of the roll, it was voted ten (10) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas 
and Councillors Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, 
Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to postpone 
the hearing and action to a future date – regular of special – after the amended/corrected notice 
is issued. 
 

PETITIONS, APPLICATIONS, COMMUNICATIONS, ETC. 
#10295 
President Kazinskas announced that she would recuse herself from participation and voting 
on Calendar #10295 due to a potential conflict.  She called upon Councillor James Walsh to 
assume the Chair and then stepped down. 
 
On a motion by Councillor Craig Cormier and seconded by Councillor George Tyros, on call 
of the roll, it was voted nine (9) yeas, and Councillors Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald 
Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George 
Tyros, and James Walsh; one (1) excused, President Elizabeth Kazinskas, to refer An 
Application by Gardner Ten Pins, Inc., 560 West Broadway, for Renewal of a Bowling Alley 
License to the Public Safety Committee for study and report. 
 
Councillor Walsh stepped down and President Kazinskas resumed the Chair. 
 
#10296 

 On a motion by Councillor Nathan Boudreau and seconded by Councillor Judy Mack, on call 
of the roll, it was voted ten (10) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors Nathan 
Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, 
Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to refer A Petition by National 
Grid for permission to install 6 SO poles on Clark Street beginning at a point approximately 
25’ northwest of the centerline of the intersection of Racette Avenue and Clark Street and 
continuing approximately 700’ in a northwest direction to the Public Service Committee for 
study and report and to schedule a Public Hearing.  
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REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
 

PUBLIC SERVICE COMMITTEE 
#10288 
Councillor Nathan Boudreau, Chairman of the Public Service Committee, reported that the 
Committee voted in favor of recommending that the Petition by National Grid for permission 
to install 197’ of conduit starting at 370 Park Street and heading north to Pole 40 Clark Street 
be granted with the condition that wherever the ground is broken, that they repair “from 
berm-to-berm.” He said that he “is hesitant to make the recommendation since the resident 
has loudly made her opinions heard over the last couple of weeks and has not had the 
opportunity to speak on the record.”  “But,” he said, “I’ll leave it in your favor and move to 
approve the Petition with the condition that the company repairs the street from berm-to 
berm as it has been completed in the last five years, per City Ordinance.” 
 

Councillor Boudreau then moved to grant the Petition of National Grid for permission to 
install 197’ of conduit starting at 370 Park Street and heading north to Pole 40 Clark Street. 
 

Councillor Graves seconded the motion. 
 

On the motion, Councillor Walsh questioned whether there has been any indication that the 
resident has been able to participate in the hearing.  “If not,” he said, “I leave it to the Council 
President’s discretion as to whether to hold over the hearing until the next meeting or 
anticipate that there may be one or more special meetings before the next regular meeting.” 
He said that the item may be added to one of the special meetings, so that the resident may 
have the opportunity to participate in the public hearing.  
 

President Kazinskas agreed, suggesting that the hearing be continued to allow the resident to 
be heard. 
 

Councillor Walsh moved to continue the matter until the next special or regular meeting. 
 

Councillor Boudreau seconded the motion. 
 

Councillor Karen Hardern informed the President that she had a message from Judy Tysinger 
saying that she is able to log into the meeting. 
 

Councillor Graves informed the Council that Judy Tysinger is telling him the opposite.  “We 
gave her Mr. O’Keefe’s phone number to call him and she said that it will not let me call and 
then trying to connect with the correct Zoom number and not able to get in,” he said. 
 

Councillor Walsh suggested that the delay will give the resident an opportunity to send 
written documentation, in addition to having the opportunity to participate in the public 
hearing at the next meeting. 
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At this time, Mrs. Tysinger was able to log in and the Council President reopened the Hearing 
(PUBLIC HEARING, #10288). 
 

NEW BUSINESS 
 

Councillors expressed their appreciation to Council President Kazinskas for “a great job” in her 
dual role as Acting Mayor. 
 

Councillor Craig Cormier extended “kudos” to the City Clerk’s staff and election officials for a 
very successful election. 
 

Councillor Walsh informed Councillors that he had planned to seek rescission of the Order 
granting National Grid permission to construct 1100 feet of conduit starting at 370 Park Street 
and heading north to Pole 1 Clark Street, adopted on October 7, 2019 under Calendar #10165); 
however, since the Hearing has been continued, that he will seek to include the Measure on 
the August 3, 2020 Council Calendar. 
 

Councillor Walsh congratulated Michael Nicholson on his recent election as Mayor and 
credited all candidates for placing their names on the ballot, adding that it takes courage to do 
so.  
 

CLOSING PRAYER 
 

President Kazinskas led the Council in the Closing Prayer. 
 

ADJOURNMENT 
 

On a motion by Councillor Craig Cormier and seconded by Councillor Nathan Boudreau, on 
call of the roll, it was voted ten (10) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors 
Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph 
Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to adjourn at 8:13 p.m. 
 
 

Accepted by the City Council: 
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